Instructional Council
Monday, January 10, 2011, 2:30-4:30 p.m.

Building 11, Senate Room
Minutes
2:30-3:25 p.m.

Closed Faculty Session
3:30-3:40 p.m.

1. Roll Call






Ruth Ann Mikels
2. Approval of  Minutes - November 8, 2010

Ruth Ann Mikels
(M) 

Barb Peterson

(S) Pat Von Knorring
Minutes approved

3.  Approval of Agenda – January 10, 2011

Tim Stokes
(M)
Mike Towey


(S) Carol Evenhuis
Agenda approved with faculty forum item added 
4. Items from Faculty Forum



Ken Fox

· We have received a copy of a letter from AFT-TCC (Union) sent to Pamela Transue and Tim Stokes regarding the Completion by Design Grant proposal to the Gate’s Foundation.  The Faculty Forum has reviewed the letter and is recommending that the IC endorse the core elements expressed.
3:40-4:30 p.m.

Action Item:
5. Approve for Study - Degree Learning Outcomes 
Kim Rzeszewicz
Motion to approve for study 
(M) 
Pat Von Knorring 


(S) John Falskow
· Kim Rzeszewicz noted the suggestions and will make the recommended corrections. 

· Concerns were expressed regarding whether the outcomes were measureable. Kim will review document again for measurable outcomes.
· IC members will send their suggestions to Kim Rzeszewicz 
· Kim noted that there is only a two week turn around to IC and another two week turn around for corrections and then bring back for IC vote.
· Please use measurable verbs.
Kim will make corrections and bring back to IC for study at the Feb 14 meeting.

6. AFT Union Letter – Ken Fox
Jackie Gorman made a motion to call a question – that the IC endorses all four points in the letter to Pamela and Tim from AFT. 
Motion to approve the letter from AFT (M) Val Morgan-Krick (S) Barb Peterson
Motion passes

· Is it a prudent thing to accept this grant at this time given the budget situation? Duane Garrison

· Tim responded this doesn’t seem like the normal Gates Grant.

If our cadre of colleges is selected for Phase I funding, we (TCC and the Seattle District CCs) will engage in a year of planning to develop a pathway to increase completion rates of students in the 18-26 year old group.  TCC’s Advising Model may be a very important element of that completion pathway.

· If TCC decides that it doesn’t like the direction the planning is going, can we opt out of Phases II and III?  Tim noted that if we engage in the conversation and determine that there is nothing in it for us, then we will have a discussion at that time. 
· On-line orientation, advising, declared and prepared, and entry-level assessment work (placement tests) are areas where we may wish to focus. Other areas may include developmental reading and writing, gatekeeper courses, and supplemental instruction.
· The work we will do is around assessment and placement what we do now is not very sophisticated. 
· David Endicott is having conversations around developmental reading and writing.
· Phase I (the planning year) of the grant is for $410,000 plus a supplemental request of $100,000 (Total of $510,000).  Much more money is available if our cadre is selected to move on to Phases II and III
·  Mary Chikwinya noted that this is work we are going to do, that we want to do anyway so this grant provides resources for us to do this work. 

· Mike Towey – potential to learn something this year that will allow us to move forward.

· Is there anyway that any of these resources can be used to offset the deficit that we are going to have next year?  (Probably not, but if there is a way to do that we will do what we can to leverage the resources of the grant.)

· Duane Garrison expressed concerns about us taking on more than we’re able, particularly with respect to reduced staffing.
· Bekah Townsend asked Tim to speak to what is going on right now with respect to the assessment and placements for developmental reading and writing (one area of focus that will be part of the CBD discussions).  David Endicott noted that the conversation is revolving around the ideas of:
· Adjusting the cut scores from three levels to two levels
· Using a more contextualize approach to reading and writing

· Looking at best practices in other places to see if there is a model we can implement here.

What’s next?
· There is a webinar scheduled for January 20 that should provide more background and information on the data requirements for the grant.
· On January 31st Gates will have a site visit to interview the cadre at Seattle District. On the basis of this interview the semifinalist will be selected. The site visit is from 10:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.  Faculty representatives (Mike Towey and Ken Fox) will participate in two of the sessions scheduled for that day.  Liz Fortenbery asked if we think there is adequate representation of both transfer and developmental education faculty.  Tim said that if anyone was interested in participating, send the names to him by Thursday; Scott Marsh, Tim Stokes, Mary Chikwinya, and  Pamela Transue will also be participating in the site visit.  Scott will pull us all together before the interview. Scott will come back to IC and report what we learned from this interview.
Val Morgan-Krick – expressed concern about the message from the governor concerning community colleges (article in The Daily, January 4, 2011).  Tim responded that the presidents and SBCTC staff did contact the governor regarding her comments about the community colleges and she said that it was taken out of context.  The Daily received numerous positive, well written comments from the students regarding the role, scope, and quality community colleges in the state.

Discussion Items:

7. Gates Grant Question & Answer 


Scott Marsh
See item 6 and also the Concept Paper Concept Paper
8. Priorities of Instruction Taskforce


Tim Stokes

Members of the task force:  Ken Fox, Annalee Rothenberg, Pat Brown, David Endicott, Jim Carroll, Greg Carter, Bernie Comeau, John Falskow, Greg Ferencko, Katie Gulliford, Ralph Hitz, Rick Mahaffey, Janet Olejar, Darlene Rompogren, Lee Sledd, Becky Sproat, Richard Wakefield
The Priorities of Instruction Taskforce met several times and worked on developing the criteria that Deans may use to review instructional positions and programs:  Criteria Instructional Position Review 2011-12 
In the course of their work the taskforce:
· Decided not to re-rank the programs

· Focus on the criteria that the deans should consider when evaluating positions
In the IC discussion faculty expressed concerns and questions:

· The criteria seem to focus on particular positions not programs
· Specific questions about elimination of positions

· Are we focusing on positions or programs?

· Are these decisions going to be anchored in data?

· Pat Brown provided some clarity for the need to include and consider both programs and positions.  For example, for a program with declining enrollments, decisions will have to be made about positions.

· How do the conversations about Pierce County community college consolidations come into play?

· What is the timeline?

· Are we still thinking 30-35 positions possibly being eliminated?

In response to some of the questions and concerns:

· Each dean will write three recommendations to send to Tim then Tim will take these recommendations to Exec staff for approval.

· The dean’s have access to data on employment from three different sources.

· We have to eliminate positions based on job descriptions. We also needed to look at the program in order to look at position. Both instructional programs and positions are taken into consideration as we go through this process.
· Governor’s budget proposal equals a 3.5 million state allocation reduction over the biennium for TCC. Executive staff estimates 30 to 35 positions will need to be eliminated across the college. These positions will likely impact all employee groups—administrative/exempt positions, faculty, and classified.
Ruth Ann thanked the taskforce for their work.
9. Summer Quarter Crossover Discussion

Mary Chikwinya 









Alan Waugh
Summer Quarter, Memo of January 4, 2011 

· Issue was spawned by financial aid changes and our outdated legacy administrative (SMS, FAM, and BAS) computer systems. 

· Third week of January the Calendar Committee will meet to discuss how changes in the summer quarter calendar might affect the fall start dates and the break between fall and winter quarters
· Under normal circumstances the Calendar Committee would report back to IC and recommend an endorsement of their proposal.  Unfortunately, there is not time for that kind of review because the Board ultimately has to approve the revised calendar before summer registration begins
· There were some concerns raised about the impact on science labs and allied health clinical.
· Unemployment programs require students to take 12 credits; It will be very challenging for students to succeed with a full load in a truncated quarter 

· Students receiving Pell grants during the summer are about 28% so the crossover rule change makes our work very challenging.

· Mary Chikwinya is still gathering information about what our surrounding sister colleges are going to do with their summer calendars

Tim asked for a show of hands to see whether the faculty preferred an eight or seven week summer class schedule. It was a tie.
Meeting adjourned at 4:35 pm
Next Meeting: Monday, February 14, 2010, 2:30-4:30 p.m., Senate Room

